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REPORT
FECTU asbl  ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

April 7th  2018 – Högbo Bruk (Sweden)
Duration : 14.30 p.m. – 16.30 p.m.
FECTU members – Present :
United Kingdom :              BHL: Kate Mobbs-Morgan, Steffi Schaffler, Chris Wadsworth  
Switzerland :

IG ARBEITSPFERDE: Monika Rytz, Ernst Rytz
Austria :

              ÖIPK: Matthias Penner, Agnes Huspeka 
Spain :

              ACTA : Cesc Aldabo

Portugal:                            APTRAN  Joao Rodrigues
Germany:                           IGZ Reinhard Scharnhölz

Luxembourg:                      IDAC Pit Schlechter

Poland:                               PSUiPKR Grazyna Polak

Sweden:                             Sveriges Hästkörare : Lars-Göran Göransson 

Norway:                             Foreningen ARBEIDSHESTEN: Oystein Lien
FECTU Members – Absent / Excused :

HIPPOTESE 
SUOMEN TYOHEVOSSEURA

SCHHA
CECD

CHEVAL&FORET

FNCT

IWHA

ANTA La Esteva

ASOCIACION GALEGA DE TRACCION ANIMAL

Associations / Organizations/Groups -  Excused :

SCHAFF MAT PÄERD (Luxembourg) Paul Schmit

NOI E IL CAVALLO (Italy) Albano Moscardo
CAVALLAVOR (Italy) Henri Finzi

Guests:
Erhard Schroll, Starke Pferde Verlag
Andrew Judge,  The Donkey Sanctuary
1.Welcome on behalf of the organizer
Lars-Göran Göransson welcomes the FECTU delegates in Högbo Bruk and wishes a successful and pleasant stay.                                                                                                                                              1/7
2 . President’s address and report
address
Pit Schlechter thanks SVERIGES HÄSTKÖRARE and especially it’s chairman Tom Meurling as well as the FECTU contact person  Lars-Göran Göransson   for organizing the FECTU AGM in Högbo Bruk. FECTU highly appreciates the fact that the Swedish association is hosting the FECTU-AGM already for the third time. Skogshästen ( as was the name of the association until a few years ago) was one of the seven organizations that founded FECTU in 2003. He congratulates Sveriges Hästkörare for it’s 30th anniversary. The magazine MODERNA HÄSTKRAFTER shows how active the association is, and how much it relies on young people and on girls and women, what is a very promising characteristic of the association.

Lars-Göran is handed out a book signed by all the FECTU delegates as a sign of gratitude for hosting the meeting.

The president asks if any organisation has got a proxy from another member association. This is the case for ANTA La Esteva represented by proxy by Cesc Aldabo. Monika Rytz (IG Arbeitspferde) accepts to take notes for the  report of the Annual General Meeting. 
The chairman thanks the usual helpers and contributors:

Monika Rytz (report of the AGM 2016), Erhard Schroll ( website ) Therese Grosswiele ( visit to Romania),                                      Reinhard Scharnhölz, Jean-Louis Cannelle, Andreas Radauer and Cesc Aldabo ( members of the board), Cesc Aldabo and Erhard Schroll ( DAN-team), Joao Rodrigues for initiating the Equid Power Network ( see below) and all those who contributed their ideas and comments to different projects and initiatives.
He welcomes Andrew Judge, the delegate of The Donkey Sanctuary, one of the organizations involved in the Equid Power Network project.

FECTU welcomed two new members during the last year: ACTA – Catalonian Association for Animal Traction www.acta.cat  and AGATRAN A Molida the Galician Association for Animal Traction www.amolida.gal  www.facebook.com/agatran.amolida/ . As they did not have to pay the annual fee for 2017, they do not have the right to vote in the AGM. 
report 
On the day of the AGM 2018 FECTU has 19 members.
The Irish Working Horse Association IWHA did not pay the annual fee despite several reminders and

e-mails. According to the constitution,  FECTU will send another reminder by registered mail. If there is no positive reaction within three months the association will be excluded as a FECTU member.  
FECTU attended:

14 June 2017: meeting with THE DONKEY SANCTUARY in Sidmouth (UK) regarding a data-base project

30 June /1 July : presentation of the European working horse industry at the Horse Progress Days in Pennsylvania (USA)

12/13 July: meeting of the presidents of the EHN member associations in Brussels

26/27 August international meeting at the PferdeStark 2017 in Wendlinghausen (Germany)

1 – 6 October 2017: trip  of some FECTU representatives to Transylvania ( Romania)

10 January 2018: meeting with THE DONKEY SANCTUARY and WORLD HORSE WELFARE in Sidmouth regarding the data                                                                                                                         2/7
  1.FECTU not acknowledged as being “ of public utility”
In December 2013 the FECTU submitted an application to the Luxembourgish authorities for being acknowledged as a “non profit making organisation of public utility“. Finally a decision was taken on April 24th 2017. The requested status was refused because the activities of FECTU on a national (Luxembourgish ) level are considered as being too limited. Thus FECTU cannot take “moral” profit from this highly respected status, sponsors and donators cannot write off their sponsoring against income tax and donations, donations exceeding 30.000 € must be approved by the Minister of Justice.  

2. Horse Progress Days

The FECTU chairman presented the current situation of the working horse industry in Europe at the Horse Progress Days 2017 in Pennsylvania on June 30rd and July 1st. Closer contacts have been established in view of  a collaboration with the Amish machinery makers regarding an international data-base of available horse drawn equipment. ( see below Equid Power Network)       

3.Contact visits to Romania
FECTU had made contact with  the ADEPT Foundation in Romania, a Romanian-British organization whose aim is to “protect Transylvania’s unique farmed landscapes, their biodiversity and the farming communities who live within them”. The plan was a visit of some FECTU delegates (  Therese Grosswiele, Ernst and Monika Rytz, Pit Schlechter, Erhard Schroll ) to Romania in autumn 2017 in order to have an idea of the current use of working horses in rural areas and to find out whether there is an interest for closer contacts and exchanges between Romanian stakeholders and FECTU. Three more organizations were ready to meet the delegation for exchanges: Pogany Havas , Ecoruralis and Carpathia. There was a meeting with Fundatia Adept and Ecoruralis in the office of ADEPT in Saschiz, a meeting with Pogany Havas and local stakeholders in Mircurea Ciuc and a meeting at the organic farm in Cobor. At each meeting  FECTU presented the current situation of the working horse industry  in Western and Northern Europe and Erhard Schroll made a presentation of modern horse drawn machinery. The Romanian organizations presented their aims and activities and arranged some visits to local farmers and a local black-smith. After the visit FECTU suggested to the Romanian partners to realize a kind of pilot project regarding the purchase of a horse-drawn manure spreader as an implement that could possibly be rent to different farmers. Mowing and bailing are the biggest challenges for local farmers working in mountainous hay-meadows, but suitable mowers and bailers are difficult to find, very expensive and difficult to handle and to maintain. There has been a quite positive reaction from Pogany Havas regarding this idea. The main problem is the funding. Maybe the EIP-Agri Focus Group project could lead to viable options regarding further collaboration with Romania.

4. EIP- AGRI . FECTU proposal for a specific Focus Group on Working animals

The European Innovation Partnership  EIP-Agri is a EU-Program that deals with agricultural sustainability and productivity. It creates about 5 different Focus Groups on specific issues every year. Every group has 20 experts, they are selected amongst up to 100 applicants. In 2017 a FECTU delegate applied for a Focus Group on New forest practices and tools for adaptation and mitigation of climate change and later on for a Focus Group on Enhancing production and use of renewable energy on the farm. Both times the application failed. That’s why the board decided to take the opportunity to propose the creation of a specific Focus Group on the modern use of working animals in agriculture, forestry and rural development.

The proposal was submitted on 7 February 2018. Every proposal is supposed to give a list of “organizations supporting this idea”. The FECTU proposal is supported by 20 organizations ( European umbrella organizations, NGOs, institutes, universities … based in Romania, France, Germany, Croatia, Italy, UK, Luxembourg, Portugal, Poland and the USA.) A decision by the the EIP-AGRI steering committee could be taken at it’s next meeting on 5 June 2018. If the committee does not accept the proposal for a specific working animal Focus Group, it possibly could suggest to integrate the topic into another EIP-Agri initiative.( There have been 30 proposals for creating new Focus Groups in 2015 and in 2016.)              3/7     
5. EQUID POWER NETWORK
As a reaction to the website on mechanization in agriculture launched by the FAO, FECTU had offered to provide data on horse drawn equipment on 14 March 2017, but there was no reply from the FAO. Meanwhile Joao Rodrigues became a member of the DONKEY SANCTUARY team and came up with the idea of a common working group joining the expertise of this animal welfare organization and of FECTU in order to set up a data base for mechanization in agriculture relying on working equids. Meanwhile this working group was created, with a third partner joining: WORLD HORSE WELFARE. A memorandum of understanding was signed in January 2018, thus creating the Equid Power Network. It’s mission is “ to highlight the benefits of working equids by promoting their responsible use and care, recognizing them as a valid, affordable, clean and renewable power source, as well as their value in human livelihoods through their contribution to financial, ecological, and social capital.” A website is under construction and the templates designed to collect the data for different implements electronically are ready.  Joao Rodrigues, as the coordinator of the group, presents the project after the AGM, giving the Swedish association the possibility to join the audience. The templates used for collecting the data will be tested very soon and will be available in the near future. All FECTU members are invited to cooperate in this process. They will be mailed specific information.
6. Draught Animal News
Concerning the DRAUGHT ANIMAL NEWS Cesc Aldabo (ACTA) invites all FECTU members to provide contributions to the DAN. Counting about 2000 visits a year the DAN is not really successful. Joao Rodrigues urges all the FECTU members to communicate their activities on the DAN website in order to create a wide compendium of news and information regarding working animals. This could at the same time increase the visibility of FECTU and offer useful data to it’s members.  He also asks the FECTU associations to put the FECTU logo besides their own logo on every promotional item ( posters, flyers, advertising …) thus raising the profile of both the association and FECTU.    
7. Horse carriages in Towns
At the AGM 2017 Cesc Aldabo (ANTA La Esteva) presented a draft for a letter that could be used immediately as a reaction by the FECTU in a case where a mayor, a local government or similar would threaten the use of horse drawn carriages in urban surroundings.  The AGM decided to adopt the letter and to have it translated in different languages. Meanwhile translations into German (Therese Grosswiele), Dutch (Manu de Meulenaere), Spanish (Cesc Aldabo) , and French (Deny Fady) are available. More translators agreed to provide translations into Portuguese, Catalonian, Polish, Swedish and Norwegian.

Following reports in the media about horse drawn carriages in Rome being threatened by a ban, FECTU tried to contact the organization of the drivers in Rome by e-mail in French and English ( 29 August) and in Italian (10 September). There was no reaction.

There are serious problems for horse drawn carriages in Berlin following campaigns by the animal welfare organization PETA a.o.  It seems difficult for FECTU to help as the local government does not absolutely ban horse drawn carriages but bans them from the most interesting places in town, that  tourists use to visit. 
Erhard Schroll will meet the horse carriage companies in Berlin soon and the FECTU AGM asks him to transmit the message that FECTU is ready for supporting them if they consider this as an option.
8. INTERREG   project  Danube region
 Therese Grosswiele (IDAC) initiated a new INTERREG Project  in the Danube region, including  Baden-Württemberg (Germany), Slovenia, Hungary,  Romania, Bulgaria, Bosnia-Herzegovina on the subject: ”Horse based mobility for Green Tourism”. The consortium consists of private and public studs, regional development agencies, a university, NGOs (green transport; economic development), public authorities, tourism related organisations. FECTU has accepted to be involved as an “associated Strategic Partner”.The project proposal was submitted in the category “Environment and culture responsible Danube region – Sustainable use of natural and cultural heritage and resources” in May 2017, the decision concerning the agreement by the EU authorities to be taken in March 2018. But there is no decision yet.
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3.  Financial report  and full discharge to the Board of Direction
A printed version of the statement of accounts for the past year was mailed to the delegates of the member-associations and commented.  

After checking the accounts and the related documents, Monika Rytz ( IG-Arbeitspferde) and Matthias Penner (ÖIPK), replacing Deny Fady (HIPPOTESE), propose that full discharge be given to the Board of Direction by the participants to the Annual General Meeting which is unanimously accepted. (The provisional budget for 2018 will be discussed after the presentations of the projects planned for the coming year.)

4.  Appointment of auditors for the 2018 fiscal year 

 Monika Rytz and Deny Fady accept to be appointed as auditors for 2018 fiscal year  
5. Elections to the board
As there are five candidates for five mandates in the board the candidates are appointed as board members. 

Cesc Aldabo ( ACTA), Matthias Penner (ÖIPK), Joao Rodrigues (APTRAN), Pit Schlechter (IDAC), Lars-Göran Göransson (Sveriges Hästkörare).
( In the meeting of the new board after the AGM Pit Schlechter is appointed president for one year, Joao Rodrigues vice-president and Cesc Aldabo treasurer. )

6. FECTU projects
Romania and EIP-Agri Focus Group 
As to Romania the president suggests to wait for an answer from the EU regarding the proposal for an EIP-Agri Focus Group on working animals, as contacts to Romania could be easier to develop within an EU based project. 

Communication:  FECTU-Info versus Newsletter

Till now FECTU communication runs via FECTU-INFO using a mailing list that continuously grew up to 57 addresses because not only FECTU members were included in the list, but also other people interested in the FECTU activities. 

Maybe it would make sense if another channel of communication was created, strictly limited to the FECTU members. This issue will be one of the questions to be decided by the board.   

FECTU website and DAN website

The AGM discusses about updating the websites. Erhard Schroll and Cesc Aldabo give explanations and cost estimations.
Several options for the DAN Draught Animal News website are discussed. Finally the AGM decides that the website should be hosted by  Erhard Schroll’s server for at least one more year, demanding some technical updates and minimal additional costs.
Regarding the FECTU website it would be to expensive to keep running the whole website in six different languages. Giving only the website “basics” ( aims of FECTU, statements a.o.) in different languages and staying with English only for the rest would be a realistic alternate.  If  FECTU organizations are interested in having a translation in their own language, they can translate and upload the content on their own website, quoting the FECTU website as the source. Linking the FECTU website to Facebook, Instagram, Twitter etc. would be highly recommendable as young people tend to prefer these social networks. The AGM decides to limit the FECTU website to English and to find out about the costs for transferring the website to JIMDO as suggested as one option  by Erhard Schroll.                                                               5/7
FECTU anniversary brochure
The stock of  the brochures published for the 10th anniversary of FECTU is running out. The AGM discusses the question whether new – revised and/or extended – brochures should be printed, as they have been very helpful regarding the visibility of FECTU.
The president presents a cost estimation. As an example: adding 4 more pages and printing 1500 copies ( 500 in English, in French and in German) on recycled paper would cost +/- 2.300, not counting the costs for layout and pictures. One of the additional financial aspects to consider is the distribution, meaning the high price for sending  hard copies to the FECTU members. Anyway, independently from the decision on a reprint,  it could be an option to upload all the articles separately on the FECTU website instead of uploading the brochure as a whole. Joao Rodrigues suggests to prepare a new version of the booklet for the 15th anniversary of FECTU, including subjects regarding working animals outside of Europe as well as the latest FECTU projects. The board will discuss the question and a final decision should be taken in the next AGM.
European Horse Network

Considering that FECTU is not the only member of the EHN that has difficulties spending a very high percentage of it’s budget for the annual fee, the EHN board thinks about limiting the annual fee for these associations. Many members of FECTU associations are not aware of the initiatives of the EHN that is doing successful lobbying for the horse industry in the EU. A look at the website www.europeanhorsenetwork.eu  and the EHN leaflets  is recommended. ( for more information see the EHN document attached to this FECTU-Info.)   

7. Points raised by the members concerning FECTU
WWOOF 
ANTA La Esteva had started to promote the WWOOF system in Spain. Cesc Aldabo reports that the Spanish association meanwhile has some experience and still works on developing the network in Spain. It would be foolish if the WWOOF system would not be used for taking advantage from it’s possibilities, e.g. the insurance ( 30 £ a year for the host ) and the access to the WWOOF website. Cesc is ready to share his experience with other FECTU members and to possibly set up a list of  “working animal WWOOF farms” in different countries. The board will prepare a specific information document for the FECTU members.
8. Setting of the membership fee for 2019
FECTU has enough reserves for coping with some unpredictable expenses. Raising the annual fee dramatically could make certain associations cancel their FECTU membership,  as their own financial means are very limited. On the other hand some delegates point out that the annual fee has not changed for thirteen years and that some coming projects ( e.g. the reprint of the FECTU brochure) probably will cause higher expenses.  The proposals of the delegates for the annual fee vary between 100 € and 150 € . Finally the membership fee for 2019 is fixed to 120 € by the AGM. 
Possibly the members of the different associations should be given more information regarding the activities and assets of FECTU to show them what their contribution is used for. Joao Rodrigues suggests to seriously discuss the possibility for increasing the income by other means, e.g. by merchandizing. 
9. Agreement of the provisional budget for 2018
The delegates to the Annual General Meeting discuss the provisional budget for 2018-2019  and agree upon a final version that will be sent to the member-associations. 
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10. Various
FECTU-AGM in the coming years 
Following the invitations of different FECTU members the AGM will be hosted by the PSUiPKR in Poland in 2019, by the AGATRAN in Galicia (Spain) in 2020 and by the ÖIPK in Austria in 2021. 
PferdeStark 2019 in Wendlinghausen
The organizers of the PferdeStark would like to repeat the event in 2019, but raising the funds becomes more and more difficult. Having the European Horselogging Championship and possibly a European Plowing Championship as well at the PferdeStark would be a strong argument to convince sponsors. Therefore Erhard Schroll, as the representative of the PferdeStark asks  for the FECTU agreement to organize these events in 2019. For the moment there is no other application for organizing the Logging Championship in 2019. Moreover the overall opinion is that the PferdeStark has a huge importance for all of the FECTU members and that it would be a very big loss if it could not take place. Erhard’s request is accepted unanimously. 
International Championship for Horse Loggers in Leipzig (Germany)
On 6/7 October 2018 an International Championship for Horse Loggers will be organized by the IGZ Sachsen and the  Jagd & Angeln , a big fair for hunting, fishing, forest and water  ( +/- 30.000 visitors). These partners already organized working horse events in the past. The FECTU president was asked to be the patron, to write a word of greeting  for the fair catalogue  and to possibly open the event and hand over the awards. The AGM is asked to discuss the request. On the one hand, the event could be misunderstood and compete with the European Horse Logging Championship. On the other hand, it would allow to promote FECTU in front of a large public and it would allow closer contacts to horse loggers from the Czech  Republic, Poland and maybe other countries in Central Europe. The rules of the competition comply with the rules that apply at the PferdeStark.

The AGM decides that FECTU should take the opportunity to increase it’s visibility.

Attachments to this FECTU-INFO: EHN document -  Equid Power Network document ?  

          Report by P. Schlechter with the help of Monika Rytz     April 2018   
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